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CROS.01/08
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the first meeting of the Committee in 2008 and extended best wishes for the coming year.  He particularly welcomed those Members of the Executive who were in attendance.

CROS.02/08
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor J Mallinson, Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder. 

CROS.03/08
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Glendinning declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.8 – Introduction to the “New Style” Local Area Agreement for 2008-2011.  The interest related to the fact that she was Chairman of the County Council’s Safer, Stronger Communities Strategy Group.

CROS.04/08
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED - That the Minutes of the meeting held on 6 December 2007 be noted.

CROS.05/08
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) referred to the Budget Overview presentation provided at the last meeting of the Committee.  She tabled an updated version of the slides and outlined the current position on the various aspects.

(1) Executive’s response to the first round of Budget Scrutiny
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.316/07 detailing the response of the Executive to the comments made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees in response to the first round of Budget scrutiny, namely:

“That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be thanked for their consideration of the Budget reports and their comments would be taken into account as part of the Executive’s deliberations on the 2008/09 Budget process.”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be welcomed.

(2) Additional Budget Information
The following reports were submitted for consideration:

(i)
Saving Options for Community Services Directorate
Report CS.99/07 informing Members of the implications of the saving options proposed for Arts, Brampton Live, Community Support Service Review, Pub Watch and Shop Watch schemes.  The Executive on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) had requested further details on savings proposals in relation to those areas.

The report included details of the following savings proposals along with the implications of each –

(a) Arts – suggested savings of £15,000 in 2008/09;  £32,000 in 2009/10 and £32,000 in 2010/11;

(b) Brampton Live – moving ownership to community based organisation was being proposed but would take up to twelve to eighteen months to achieve;

(c) Community Support Service review – the 2008/09 figure of £53,000 of savings would be realised as a result of the work currently under way as part of that review.  Savings proposals of £153,000 for 2009/10 and 2010/11 would in part be as a result of this work and consideration would need to be given to funding and support currently provided to areas such as Community Centres and organisations in receipt of grants;

(d) Shop Watch/Pub Watch Schemes – discussions were ongoing with the CDRP with a range of options being pursued for 2008/09.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.326/07) noted the options for savings/income which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09.

(ii) Potential Relocation of the Tourist Information Centre
Report DS.128/07 investigating the feasibility of relocating the Tourist Information Centre (TIC) from its present site in the Old Town Hall into Tullie House.  The Executive on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) had requested a further report on the matter.

Details of the current opportunities in relation to the TIC and the key issues relating to a potential location at Tullie House, including alternative uses for the Old Town Hall were provided.

At that stage no detailed work had been done on any alternative locations and it was only possible to make outline estimates of potential savings arising from relocation of the TIC to Tullie House.  There could, however, be a net saving of around £44,700 per annum for 2008/09 although it would be more realistic to assume a six month lead in time to achieve a satisfactory letting, with a potential saving in 2008/09 of £32,000.

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.327/07) was:

“1.  That the Executive notes the implications of relocating the Tourist Information Centre which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09.

2.  That the Director of Development Services undertake a review of the delivery of tourism services, recognising current and potential future changes, and reports the outcome of the review to the Executive by May 2008.”

(iii) Carlisle Conference Group
Report DS.127/07 setting out the background to the operation of the Conference Group and examining the potential for making efficiency savings.  The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) requested further information on the matter.

Details of the potential for and the implications of savings in relation to the Conference Group were provided.  It would be difficult to make the service self‑funding and thus save around £29,000 in the short term and a requirement to achieve a saving of that magnitude in 2008/09 would close down the service.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.328/07) noted the implications of potential savings in relation to the Carlisle Conference Group, which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09, and instructed the Director of Development Services to undertake a review of how the Carlisle Conference Group service could be best provided for the city, with a report on the outcome of the review to the Executive by May 2008.

(iv) Concessionary Fares Scheme 2008/09
The Executive had on 19 November 2007 (EX.269/07) requested a further report on Concessionary Fares when the Government announcement on which reimbursement option had been selected was available.

Report CORP.65/07 outlined options for the Concessionary Fares scheme 2008/09, and an addendum advised that the Government had opted for a grant calculation based on eligible population / passenger journeys / overnight visitors / retail floor space. The Council’s grant of £492,000 under the revised formulae  was still considered inequitable compared to other Cumbria District allocations.  Many of the metropolitan authorities across the country appeared to have suffered under that system of grant allocation.  The Cumbrian Districts would not come together to pool their allocations as some authorities benefited more greatly than others.

It was recommended that for 2008/09 budget projections, the Council assumed  that increased ridership would be 18.5%, with a projected budget shortfall of £272,250 if maintaining the current 24/7 scheme and £157,250 if reverting to the statutory off peak scheme.  Members could also consider a contingency of £90,000 within 2008/09 base budgets in case the ridership figures were 22.5%.

Since the report had been written the Head of Revenues and Benefits had been informed of an increase in the cost of Railcards which would have a cost of £24,000 to the Council, instead of £20,000 as anticipated.  

The Director of Corporate Services reported that Stagecoach had recently notified the authority of their intention to increase fares by 7½% which would have an additional cost of £70,000 to the Council.  Updated figures would be provided to the Executive on 21 January 2008.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.318/07) decided:

“1.  That Option 1 – Move to Statutory “Off Peak” Scheme (after 9.30 am and all day Saturday and Sunday) be included as part of the Executive’s budget proposals for 2008/09 and the £157,250 budget shortfall and the timetable for implementation of the scheme, be noted.

2.  The Executive notes the position in relation to Rail Cards, which would be taken into account when formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09.

3.  That the Council contact the other Cumbrian Districts to request that they consider adopting a County wide Concessionary Fares Scheme, make representations to the relevant Government Departments and liaise with the Local Government Association.”

(v) Energy Saving Trust Advice Centres (ESTAC) for Cumbria and Lancashire
Report DS.118/07 advising that the contract for Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre finished at the end of the financial year 2007/08.   The Energy Saving Trust had decided to discontinue the funding of the Cumbria Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and put in place Energy Saving Trust Advice Centres (ESTAC) to cover a wider geographical area, including one serving Cumbria and Lancashire.

The new centres would have a wider remit than the current EEACs, dealing with energy efficiency, transport, renewable energy, water recycling and waste minimisation, etc. Further details on the proposal and permission for completion of the full EU tender for the Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre for Cumbria and Lancashire had been sought.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) requested further details on potential savings in relation to the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and the response to that request was incorporated within the report.

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.319/07) was that permission be granted to complete the tender on terms to be agreed by the Health and Wellbeing Portfolio Holder, the Director of Development Services and the Director of Corporate Services.

(vi) Review of the Council’s New Household Waste Collection Services
Report CS.103/07 on the review of the Council’s new household waste collection services, which: 

(a) provided Members with further details with respect to the key recommendations contained in the review;

(b) responded to the concerns of Members detailed in the resolution of the City Council at its meeting on 6 November 2007 (C.198/7v), specifically those issues concerning the incidence of refuse-related fly tipping and extending the provision of facilities for the recycling of plastics and cardboard; and

(c) addressed the comments and observations of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee raised at the meeting on 29 November 2007.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.320/07) decided:

1. That a contract be entered into for the two Green Box collection vehicles/crew (GB5 and GB6) pursuant to the negotiated procedure in accordance with Regulation 14 of the Public Contracts Regulations 2006, as set out in Report CS.103/07.

2. That, with approval of the Director of Corporate Services, an appropriate alternative to the current short-term hire arrangement for the fourth plastic and cardboard collection vehicle (PC4) be procured, subject to written confirmation from Cumbria County Council that funding was available for this deficit.

3. That Officers investigate the feasibility and financial implications of increasing the utilisation of the existing kerbside plastic and cardboard resources to extend the kerbside collection.  The findings of this feasibility study to be reported back to the Executive.

4. That the 2008/09 Waste Performance and Efficiency grant be utilised to fund the Enforcement Officers’ posts in 2008/09.

5. That Officers assess the success, or otherwise, of the trial “front of property” collection of purple sacks and, where appropriate, extend to all relevant properties.

6. That the proposed amendments to the waste services staffing structure, as detailed in paragraphs 15.1 and 15.2 of the Review of the Council’s new household waste collection services, be noted as a management decision by the Director of Community Services.

7. That a charge for the collection of bulky household waste should not be introduced.

8. That the Director of Community Services report to the Executive by March 2008 on the introduction of small plastics recycling containers on “bring” sites.

9. That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be thanked for their comments which were taken into consideration in reaching the Executive decision.”

In considering the additional budget information provided, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i) The report on the potential relocation of the Tourist Information Centre appeared to have been written on the basis of reasons why that should not be done, and provided no indication of how the reduction in cost would be achieved.  Also which alternative locations were being considered e.g. co location with the Police at the Citadel may be an option.

In response, the Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder said that the Executive had asked that a review of the delivery of tourism services be undertaken, the outcome of which would come back to the Executive by May 2008.  All options would be explored as part of that review and a decision taken when that information became available.

(ii) In response to concerns regarding a lack of insurance for the Brampton Live event in the event of cancellation, the Community Engagement Portfolio Holder acknowledged that there was a risk.   However, last summer had been the wettest for many years and the event had gone ahead.  The intention to move the event ownership and operation to a community based group along the lines of Solfest and Maryport Blues festivals was, in his view, achievable.

(iii) No information had been provided on savings which had actually been achieved.

(iv) In response to a question on why the Council subsidised the Shopwatch/Pubwatch initiatives which were commercial in nature, the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder advised that those initiatives were very successful and had resulted in a reduction in crime in certain areas.  Discussions were ongoing with the CDRP and a range of options were being pursued for 2008/09.

A Member commented that there should be a sliding scale dependent upon the size of the shop in question.


In response to questions, the Director of Community Services explained that the Council would notify the managing body of the charges to be imposed and the CDRP/Police would determine how that was to be achieved.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised by Members as detailed above, the Committee welcomed the submission of the additional budget information. 

(3) Minutes of the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees

The Minutes of the special meetings of the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees held on 7 and 8 January 2008 respectively were submitted for consideration.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

(4)  Executive Draft Budget Proposals 2007/08 to 2010/11
There was submitted the Executive draft Budget proposals 2007/08 to 2010/11 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised –

Section
Detail

A
Background and Executive Summary

B
Revenue Budget 2007/08 to 2010/11

· Schedule 1 – Existing Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax



C
Capital Programme 2007/08 to 2010/11

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

· Schedule 9 – Summary Capital Resource Statement



D
Council Reserves Projections to 2010/11

· Schedule 10 – Usable Reserves Projections

E
Budget Discipline

F
Statutory Report of the Director of Corporate Services

G
Glossary of Terms

The draft Budget proposals had been based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last few months.  In particular, reports of the Director of Corporate Services considered at the Executive meeting of 17 December 2007.

In considering the draft proposals, Members made the following comments and observations:

(i) In response to questions, the Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) explained that there were a number of items and figures still outstanding, but those were subject to external organisations.  She also clarified minor amendments required to the draft proposals.

(ii) In response to questions the Leader said that a timetable was being drawn up for “the review of those services which did not fall within the Council’s core priorities”, which would be published by the end of March 2008.  The timetable would come to this Committee and through the relevant Overview and Scrutiny process.

In respect of the non-recurring spending pressure on Carlisle Renaissance of £50,000 in 2008/09 and £300,000 in 2009/10 and 2010/11, he explained that those figures were based upon the current level of expenditure on Carlisle Renaissance going forward.  A detailed report on costs would be submitted to the Executive on 17 January 2008.  It was not a ‘worst case scenario’, but rather how the Executive saw the Council’s contribution to Carlisle Renaissance over the next three years.

(iii) In response to a question regarding recruitment, the Deputy Chief Executive said that in a typical year there was 8% turnover on full‑time staff i.e. 60 posts became vacant, 15 of which would be filled, with the remaining 45 being deleted in order to deliver the ongoing revenue saving of £1m per year.  The process was non reversible.

The Leader added that more detail on that aspect would come to the Executive in January.  £1m had been earmarked for Job Evaluation but that could not continue in the longer term.  It was, therefore, necessary to look at management of the recruitment process. 

A Member pointed out that what had been described was not a recruitment freeze, but the deletion of posts from the establishment of the authority and would have implications for the future delivery of front line services.

Another Member expressed concern that the issue had only become clear as the result of a Member’s question which was unacceptable.  She was further very concerned that remaining staff would still be required to deliver services of a similar or better standard.

(iv) No evidence as to the risks associated with the generation of the proposed Renewals Reserve savings had been provided, particularly regarding the impact upon service delivery.  A Member asked whether the matter had been considered in detail and what the options were.

The Leader replied that a report on the matter had already been discussed by the Committee.  The intention was to address the lack of standardisation across the authority.

In response to a question, Mrs Brown said that she would require to check upon the CLL reserves figures.

A Member expressed concern that the Council may in future suffer real problems in renewing plant and equipment if that was not via a central fund.

The Leader said that aspect would be factored into the 10 year plan.

RESOLVED – That the observations of the Committee (as detailed at (i) to (iv) above) be conveyed to the Executive and, particularly, the concern expressed by Members at the potential deletion of 45 posts from the Council’s establishment.

(5)  Background Information reports


(a) Revenue Support Grant Settlement 2008/09
Report CORP.71/07 – informing Members of the implications of the Provisional Revenue Support Grant Settlement received from the Government on 6 December 2007.  The implications of the Provisional Settlement on the City Council’s budget proposals were outlined in report CORP.68/07 – General Fund Revenue Budget elsewhere on the Agenda.

Also submitted was an addendum to report CORP.71/07 providing information in respect of the 2008/09 Revenue Support Grant Settlement including:  the overall settlement for Carlisle; damping and grant floors; specific revenue grant allocations; and potential capital grant allocations.  The settlement was the minimum the Government could expect and meant a real term decrease in funding of 1.75% in 2008/09 and 2.25% in years 2009/10 and 2010/11.  

If the Council wished to make representations on the Revenue Support Grant Settlement proposals, those must be submitted to the Government by 8 January 2008.

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.321/07) was:

“1.  That the provisional settlement, the implications of which were built into the General Fund Revenue Budget Report (CORP.68/07) elsewhere on the Agenda, be noted.

2.  That the Executive delegates any representations on the settlement, prior to the closing date of 8 January 2008, to the Director of Corporate Services in conjunction with the Leader and the Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder and that in addition to representations to the Government, representations should be made through the Local Government Association.”

(b) Revenue Estimates – Summary of Overall Budgetary Position 2008/09 to 2010/11

Report CORP.68/07 – providing a summary of the Council’s revised revenue base estimates for 2007/08, together with base estimates for 2008/09 and updated projections to 2010/11.  The report included the impact of any new savings and new spending pressures proposed and the potential impact on the Council’s overall revenue reserves.  It also provided an update on the Government’s comprehensive spending review and other key budget considerations.

The potential shortfall projected would only occur if all of the new savings and spending pressures were accepted.  

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.322/07) was:

“That the following matters in report CORP.68/07 be noted and taken into account by the Executive in formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09:

(a) The revised estimates for 2007/08 totalling £19.422m and the consequential reduction by £2.347m in reserves, together with the 2008/09 base estimates of £18.720m

(b) Any savings and increased income as summarised in Appendix D

(c) Any new spending commitments as summarised in Appendix E

(d) The amount to be appropriated from balances and reserves by way of a contribution to General Fund Revenue expenditure requirements for 2008/09

(e) Directions to be given to the Council on the budgetary discipline to be followed in 2008/09 to 2010/11 and on the criteria to be applied in the strategic re-allocation of resources to meet the future budget requirements identified in the medium term financial outlook.”

(c) Provisional Capital Programme 2008/09 to 2010/11
Report CORP.69/07 – providing revised details of the Capital Programme for 2007/08 together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2008/09 to 2010/11 in the light of the capital bid submitted to date for consideration and summarised estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.323/07) decided:

“That the following be noted and taken into account by the Executive in formulating its budget proposals for 2008/09:

(a) The revised Capital Programme and relevant financing for 2007/08 as set out in Appendices A and B, for recommendation to Council in February 2008;

(b) The need to make recommendations on the provisional Capital Programme for 2008/09 to 2010/11 in the light of the capital bid submitted to date, together with the estimated available capital resources;

(c) That any capital scheme approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, has been approved.”

(d) Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Investment Strategy 2008/09

Report CORP.70/07 – setting out the Council’s Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2008/09 in accordance with the CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  The draft Investment Strategy was incorporated as part of the Statement, as were the draft prudential indicators as required within the Prudential Code for capital finance in the Local Authority.

The final version of the Strategy would be issued following the consultation period on the draft Budget for 2008/09.  There were no substantive changes to the form and content of the Statement as compared to the previous year, although there was a discussion of the proposals that the Government had put forward regarding the minimum revenue provision for debt repayment.  If approved, the Council would be required to approve the annual minimum revenue provision strategy in the same way as it approved the annual Treasury Management Strategy and the Investment Strategy.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.324/07) approved the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement, incorporating the draft Investment Strategy, together with the prudential indicators for 2008/09, as set out in Appendix A of CORP.70//07, for draft budget consultation purposes.

(e)  The Renewals Reserve – Update
Report CORP.72/07 – providing details of the results of the review of the potential of dismantling the Renewals Reserve and a forecast of the potential effects on the Revenue and Capital Budgets over years 2008/09 to 2010/11.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.325/07) decided:

“1.  The Executive confirms its wish to close the Renewals Reserve on 31 March 2008 and notes the implications for the 2008/09 to 2010/11 Revenue Budgets and Capital Programme, which would be incorporated into the Executive’s budget proposals for 2008/09.

2.  That an earmarked reserve be created for the residual balance of £521,000 in relation to contributions made in respect of assets transferred to Carlisle Leisure Ltd.

3.  That a ten year plan be developed for the replacement of vehicles, plant, IT and other equipment to feed into the Council’s medium term financial plan.”

RESOLVED – That the reports be noted.

CROS.06/08
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.07/08
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented the Work Programme for 2007/08.  He reminded Members that a special meeting on Carlisle Renaissance Delivery Mechanism would take place on 4 February 2008.

In response to a question, the Head of Community and Culture advised that a variety of information was being gathered on the Customer Contact Centre and he envisaged being able to report on the matter prior to the end of the municipal year.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues raised above, the Work Programme be noted.

CROS.08/08
FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT


TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny (Mr Mallinson) presented report LDS.02/08 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 January 2008 – 30 April 2008) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 January 2008 – 30 April 2008) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

CROS.09/08
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CORPORATE PROCUREMENT STRATEGY

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.332/07 setting out the decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 in response to comments made by this Committee concerning the Corporate Procurement Strategy.

The Executive had decided:

“1.  The Executive recommends the adoption of the revised Corporate Procurement Strategy by the City Council.

2.  The Executive recommends to the City Council that the Director of Legal and Democratic Services be instructed to amend the Contracts Procedure Rules in its Constitution to facilitate the use of framework agreements, competitive dialogue, electronic procurement, including dynamic purchasing systems and e-auctions (pursuant to the Public Contracts Regulations 2006).”

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

CROS.10/08
CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) presented report CE.02/08 containing the latest quarterly update of the Council’s Corporate Risk Register.

Dr Gooding reported that any change in the status of the risk was shown by a symbol in the movement column.  During the last quarter the current action status/control strategy sections had been addressed and updated where applicable, and the scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.

Some new risks had been added to the Corporate Risk Register and those would be considered, and control strategies developed, prior to the next report.

In addition to scrutinising and commenting upon the Risk Register, Members were invited to suggest emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.  If appropriate, those would be incorporated into the Corporate Risk Register, enabling Members to track their management at the next quarterly update. 

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following issues and observations:

(i) Page 10, ref 7 – potential loss of VAT reclaimed – the reference to 1 September 2008 in the current action status/control strategy column should read ‘1 September 2007’.

(ii) In response to a question, Dr Gooding advised that enhanced two tier working was not in itself a risk.

(iii) A Member noted that the Carlisle Northern Development Route had been included as a risk, but was uncertain as to the Council’s responsibility for and ability to influence the matter.  He questioned the methodology used to assess risks for inclusion in the Risk Register.

Dr Gooding replied that the matter may well no longer be a corporate risk and therefore required consideration.

(iv) A Member noted that the Corporate Risk Register (and the report on the Use of Resources to be considered later on the agenda) and would also be  submitted to the  Audit Committee  on 16  January  2008. 
He stressed the importance of clarity regarding the roles of the respective Committees on such items.  Members had been promised a review of the role of the Audit Committee, but that had not happened.

Dr Gooding said that, as he understood it, the Committee had a clear operational role in terms of risk management for the authority, whereas the Audit Committee needed to be assured that the process of risk management was in place.

(v) The Director of Community Services drew attention to an error on page 9 – Carlisle Northern Development Route – the final paragraph should read “The completion of the CNDR would reduce pollution on Scotland Road to below threshold level.”

RESOLVED – That, subject to the issues identified by Members as detailed above, report CE.02/08 be received.

CROS.11/08
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY – JOB EVALUATION APPEALS

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.01/08 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy, with particular focus on staff appeals against their Job Evaluation scores.

To date 159 appeals against NJC scheme scores and 85 appeals against Hay scores had been received.   20 of those who appealed did so on both schemes.  Members’ attention was drawn to the Appeals Process Flow diagram attached to the report.

The implementation of the outcomes from Job Evaluation would form part of the Pay and Workforce Strategy implementation work package, and the Executive had recently approved the recruitment of a temporary full-time Implementation Officer and part-time Administrative Assistant to contribute to the completion of that work.

In considering the report, Members raised the following questions and comments:

(a) In response to a question, Dr Gooding stated that the recently approved recruitment of a temporary Implementation Officer and Administrative Assistant had been funded from £1m reserves released by the Council to fund Job Evaluation.

(b) The decision of the Appeals Panel was binding.

(c) The Project Manager outlined progress made since preparation of the report, commenting that the Steering Panels were now meeting more frequently.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the submission of report CE.01/08 and noted progress with Job Evaluation appeals together with the proposed appointment of additional staff to the Pay and Workforce Strategy project.

CROS.12/08
INTRODUCTION TO THE NEW STYLE LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT (LAA) FOR 2008-2011

Councillor Mrs Glendinning, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.03/08 introducing Members to the layout and implications of the “new style” Local Area Agreement (LAA) which would come into effect in April 2008.  He further tabled an amended version of Annex E – list of targets.

Mr Kemp then gave a presentation on The 2008 Cumbria Agreement including an overview, details of the new style LAAs, the structure, targets, timeline for LAA 2008, decisions on what should be included, emerging priorities, issues for consideration, the policy context, governance, funding routes, the five broad themes and the next steps. 

During discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a)
In response to a question, Mr Kemp suggested that Members’ attention should be directed towards the governance issues where he felt there was most scope for focussed Member involvement.

The Committee recognised the importance of governance and were concerned that a mechanism was put in place to provide them with a clear understanding of and involvement in how such issues would work in practice.  

Although the City Council was represented, they as Councillors were not well represented and it was very important that the broadest range of Members’ views were fed into the process.

A Member indicated that her response to Recommendation 4: “To provide feedback to Cumbria Strategic Partnership (via Thematic Group representatives and the Carlisle Partnership Executive) for consideration in the further development of the Agreement”, would be ‘no comment’ because she still did not understand the issue.

Another Member questioned the involvement of Parish Councillors and Mr Kemp said that within the Carlisle Partnership a representative from CALC served on the Executive which was not disproportionate and that a balance required to be struck in terms of membership. The Carlisle Partnership Constitution and Membership was being reviewed with a view to updating (after suitable consultation) at the AGM in June 2008.

[Mr Kemp added the following information subsequent to the meeting:

The City Council’s Rural Support staff provided a key communications link, attending each Priority Group at six monthly intervals in order to provide timely input on Rural issues from rural groups and to collect feedback for rural communities on Partnership business.] 

(b) In response to a question Mr Kemp referred Members to the National Indicators Set commenting that to date, the LAA development had focussed on selection of which indicators would make up Cumbria’s “up to” 35 (plus 16 LA and School targets).  So far as he was aware, numerical values for individual targets had not yet been addressed.   Additionally the differences regarding reporting, monitoring and significance between the “up to” 35 targets selected and the remaining 163 plus was unclear.

(c) Additional responsibilities would be placed upon scrutiny and a Member asked how that would affect the scrutiny of and relationship with the LAA.

The Head of Scrutiny replied that scrutiny members and practitioners were still getting to grips with the current LAA and there were now proposals for radically different governance arrangements which needed to be considered. An appropriate mechanism for scrutiny input into the new process needed to be developed during the period of consultation.

He then outlined the additional powers for scrutiny which would impact on holding partners to account.

(d) Members asked that they be provided with copies of Mr Kemp’s presentation.

The Chairman thanked Mr Kemp for his interesting and informative presentation.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Carlisle Partnership Manager be requested to submit a further report advising on how the Committee could influence the future of the Local Area Agreement, including monitoring and scrutiny of targets.

(2) That a copy of the Carlisle Partnership Manager’s presentation be circulated to the Committee.

CROS.13/08
2007 EMPLOYEE SURVEY REPORT

The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.1/08 concerning the third annual employee survey undertaken during October 2007.

The survey consisted of just six questions: on appraisals, learning and development, continuous professional development, studying for current qualifications, rating the Council as an employer and views on internal communications in the Council.   It was, however, possible that the Council would return to the use of a larger scale survey at the end of 2008.

Mr Williams reminded Members of the previous process for reporting the results of each survey, and actions identified to address issues of concern raised by employees and appraisal.  He had chosen (in report PPP.1/08) to coincide reporting on progress with the Improvement Plan with a report on the outcomes of the annual survey and, if Members welcomed that approach, he would report in similar format in January 2009 and annually thereafter.

Details of the methodology and outcomes of the survey were provided.  The overall response rate of around 67% was a big increase on previous years and comparisons with the 2006 survey showed that staff satisfaction had not decreased in any of the areas covered.

During discussion, Members raised the following comments and observations:

(a) Members were pleased to note the overall response rate which was an improvement on previous years, together with the fact that 88% of staff rated the Council as a very good or fairly good employer.

(b) 87% of staff who should have had an appraisal during 2007 had received their appraisal and Managers should be congratulated for work undertaken in that area.

(c) The literal responses received were noted, many of which were positive.

(d) The proposal to produce a ‘combined’ annual report for the Committee around January each year be agreed.

(e) A Member noted the possible return to the use of a larger-scale survey at the end of 2008, commenting that the potential down side was that fewer staff would complete it.  It was important to obtain the broadest range of views.

(f) It was important to encourage staff to undertake learning and development.

Mr Williams replied that he would ask the IIP Assessor to take that on board as part of their visits to the Council.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the submission of report PPP.1/08 and was pleased with the outcomes contained therein.

(2) That the proposal to produce a ‘combined’ annual report for the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee around January each year be agreed.

CROS.14/08
CARLISLE LOCAL ASSET VEHICLE FEASIBILITY STUDY

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) introduced Mr Joel Dodd of English Partnerships to the Committee.

Mrs Elliot presented in detail report DS.4/08 attaching report DS.129/07 which set out the key findings from the initial study into the feasibility of establishing a Carlisle Local Asset Vehicle (CLAV).

Mrs Elliot summarised the key findings from the CLAV feasibility study and outlined the implications for future development and implementation of the City Council's Property Strategy.  She then outlined and provided an analysis of the advantages and disadvantages of the following delivery options:

Option A -  Do nothing;

Option B -  The City Council retains and manages its assets and undertakes site specific joint ventures;

Option C -  The City Council acts as a developer;

Option D -  The City Council sells some/all of its assets and seeks alternative investments to generate income;

Option E -  A Carlisle Local Asset Vehicle.

Mrs Elliot then outlined a number of potential options available for a CLAV and provided details of the findings from "soft market testing" with prospective property investors/developers.

In conclusion, she recommended that Options A, C and D should not be pursued, Options B and E would both be capable of delivering the City Council's property objectives.  In order to enable the City Council to make a fully informed decision on the most appropriate delivery mechanism, it would be necessary to undertake further work to develop a costed development and investment plan for the City Council's property portfolio.

The decision of the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX.333/07) was:

“1.  The Executive agrees to continue developing two of the options for delivering the property strategy for Carlisle, being Option B (the City Council retains and manages its assets and undertakes site specific joint ventures), and, Option E (establishing a CLAV to deliver the programme of development), with the remaining options being discounted.

2. The Executive directs the Corporate Asset Management Group to undertake further work to develop a Development and Investment plan for the City Council's property portfolio in the context of the vision for Carlisle that is set out in the draft economic strategy.  This would provide a costed plan for the future management and development of the City Council's Asset Portfolio and include an assessment of delivery under both Option B and Option E.

3.  The Executive refers the Report to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comments on the findings of the review and their views on the proposed way forward.”

Mrs Elliot, Mr Dodd and the Director of Legal and Democratic Services then responded to a number of questions and comments raised in discussion:

(a) The Task and Finish Group referred to at section 6.4 had been drawn from the original Carlisle Renaissance Task Group and included representatives from the NWDA, Cumbria Vision, English Partnerships, together with the Leader of the City Council, the Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder and Officers from the City and County Councils.

(b) The process of “soft market testing” of the options identified in Sections 5 and 6 of the report had been undertaken with national organisations due to the scale of the development programme.  Those organisations had been selected via a number of routes e.g. bodies who had approached Carlisle over a number of years and others known to English Partnerships and who had expressed an interest in Carlisle.

(c) The outcome of discussions regarding the potential options available for a Carlisle Local Asset Vehicle (CLAV) (Section 6.2) was that most potential investors preferred a larger portfolio.

(d) It would be necessary to go through a tendering process, although that would allow the Council an element of flexibility.

(e) The next stage of work would involve taking third party professional advice on issues which English Partnerships was not qualified to provide.  

It would be some time before the Council required to make a decision during which the commercial property market may well change/improve. The Executive had focussed on two possible options and the Committee would require to be satisfied when the matter came back before it.

(f) In addition to financial choices issues of governance required to be addressed.   Overview and Scrutiny had not played an active part in proceedings to date and Members were concerned to ensure that an element was built in to enable good, clear scrutiny of the matter to take place.

(g) A Member noted that the Executive had agreed to continue developing two of the options for delivering the property strategy for Carlisle.  The implications were very significant to those persons who occupied Council owned property and, whilst the process should not be rushed, he was concerned at the apparent building in of further stages. 

He felt that the whole tenor appeared to be around working up the feasibility of a LAV and was not convinced as to the process regarding the remaining option.

(h) There was no substantive list of properties which would be included in any potential LAV and determination of that was part of the work being undertaken. 

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee supports the decision of the Executive (EX.333/07), but would draw their attention to the concerns raised by Members as detailed above.

CROS.15/08
JOINT PROPERTY REVIEW

The Director of Development Services (Mrs Elliot) provided a verbal update on the position regarding the Joint Property Review.

Mrs Elliot outlined the background to the matter and commented that:

· Cumbria County Council had set up an internal project team and appointed a project manager from CAPITA.  The City Council would be represented on the team, as would the Primary Care Trust, and it was expected to have its first meeting shortly.

· Councillor J Mallinson (City Council) and Councillor Gary Strong (County Council) would oversee the work, which would be brought back to this Committee.

· Regular discussions with interested organisations, including Parish Councils and individuals were being organised.

· There were pressing issues in Brampton and Longtown which would be considered as part of a pilot.

RESOLVED – That the Director of Development Services be requested to provide a written report on the Joint Property Review to the next meeting of the Committee.

CROS.16/08
CORPORATE COMPLAINTS AND CUSTOMER FEEDBACK POLICY

The Policy and Performance Manager (Mrs Musgrave) submitted report PPP.06/08 presenting a Corporate Complaints and Feedback Policy that would complement existing procedures and other Complaints Policies.  The Policy had been developed based on good practice from other Local Authorities and Guidance Notes from the Local Government Ombudsman.

It was proposed that the implementation of the Policy would be phased in over a number of months to ensure that the staff who would be carrying out the procedures within the Policy were adequately trained and that the procedures themselves were adequate and appropriate.

Members’ attention was particularly drawn to the Process Map at Appendix B to the report.

The Executive had on 17 December 2007 (EX.336/07) referred the draft Policy to this Committee for consultation.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the definition of a Corporate Complaint and that the Customer Services Section was to be the main provider of the services detailed in the Corporate Complaints and Feedback Policy. 

CROS.17/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours

CROS.18/08
USE OF RESOURCES 2007/08
The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.76/07 concerning the Council’s Use of Resources (UOR) assessment 2007/08.  

Mr Mason introduced Mrs Martin, Efficiency Manager, who worked on the UOR Project Management Team.

Mr Mason outlined the results of Carlisle’s UOR assessment.  The Audit Commission’s 2007/08 feedback recognised the improvements made in the last year and, in particular, noted improvement in respect of the Council’s internal control arrangements.  The Council had been assessed at Level 2 (adequate performance) overall and has also maintained its Level 3 in meeting the financial standing KLOE’s.

The Audit Commission had made a series of recommendations to be implemented to improve the Council’s overall assessment, the main concern being in respect of the financial reporting KLOE’s which had been assessed as inadequate.  That was extremely disappointing given the effort and additional resources that had gone into the process and the previous feedback on the 2006/07 Accounts to the Audit Committee.

Also, the thresholds and deadlines for achieving Level 3 had been raised significantly from 2008/09 in facilitating continuous improvements.

A revised draft Action Plan detailing areas where further improvement was required to move to a Level 3 ‘performing well’ UOR assessment was attached to the report.  For the 2008/09 UOR assessment, practices, policies and procedures set out in the KLOEs had to be in place and embedded by 1 April 2008.

Mr Mason acknowledged that the 2007/08 Final Accounts process was the biggest area of risk and the final accounts closedown remained an increasingly challenging one for the Council, particularly with the scale of changes to the accounts to comply with International Financial Reporting Standards and other initiatives being progressed.  The UOR Project Team would closely monitor the areas of risk identified, and a report on progress in delivering the action plan would be submitted to the Committee in April 2008.

Providing current progress was maintained and Managers could better evidence embeddedness of UOR ‘good practice’ in respect of service provision, the Council would continue to improve in all areas.   However, whether the timescale and the new harder tests would allow the Council to achieve an overall Level 3 in respect of Financial Reporting, Financial Management and Internal Control KLOEs by 31 March 2008 would not be known until the results of the 2008/09 UOR assessment.

During discussion Members raised the following comments and observations:

(a) Disappointment regarding the Audit Committee’s assessment of the financial reporting KLOEs, particularly given their positive comments at the last meeting of the Audit Committee.

The Director of Corporate Services advised that the issue was around the definition of material errors.  She had met with the Audit Commission on the issue and it would be further discussed at the Audit Committee partly due to the need to comply with International Financial Reporting Standards.

The Audit Commission was to substantially increase its fees. The risk to the Council in complying with the new standards remained.

(b) The Chairman stressed the importance of financial training being provided for Members of the Committee at the commencement of the new municipal year.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Level 2 2007/08 Use of Resources feedback be noted.

(2) That it be noted that a progress report would be submitted for scrutiny in April 2008.

(3) That Training be provided for Members of the Committee at the commencement of the new municipal year.

(The meeting ended at 1.07 pm)

